News story: Refreshed and updated guidance

We've been redeveloping our guidance publications over the <u>past year</u> and these are now all available as online content.

They cover debt relief options, company liquidation, and investigation and enforcement.

You can visit the <u>index page</u> to see a collection of refreshed content including detailed and summarised quidance.

News story: Defence Secretary agrees closer cooperation with India

Sir Michael attended today the first meeting as part of the 2015 Defence and International Security Partnership (DISP), with his Indian counterpart Arun Jaitley.

The pair discussed UK-Indian defence industries, upcoming exercises and global security among other topics. The Defence counterparts jointly set out their ambitions to design, make, exercise, transform, train and co-operate together. They reaffirmed their intent for a stronger, deeper, wider relationship that delivers growth and jobs in the UK and India, improves regional security and supports both nations' interests globally.

UK Defence Secretary Sir Michael Fallon said:

As Britain steps up globally, we continue to develop our close security partnership with India. Our countries are recognised globally as leaders in defence and we remain steadfast in our commitment to regional security, growing our defence industries and supporting our mutual interests.

Our nations face the same threats and we will work closely together to harness British expertise and Indian brain power to develop cutting edge technologies and equipment that benefit both of our Armed Forces.

The Defence Secretary visited Mumbai and Delhi over three days. During the visit Sir Michael laid a wreath at the Taj Mahal Palace Hotel in Mumbai to commemorate the 2008 terror attacks, visited an Indian Naval ship, delivered

speeches at two think tank events and laid a wreath at Delhi's India Gate to honour Indians who fought and died in the First World War.

Defence Secretary Sir Michael Fallon laid a wreath at India Gate to honour the 74,000 Indians who served and died in the Second World War. Crown Copyright.

Today's meeting between the Defence Ministers marked the inaugural annual UK-India Strategic Defence Dialogue, as laid out in the DISP. The DISP agreed to Capability Partnerships to help collaborate with Indian industry under the Make in India agenda and Defence Minister Harriett Baldwin addressed the Make in India Conference in February this year.

Over the past decade, the UK has exported £2.15 billion of defence equipment and services to India. From learning from each other on joint aircraft carrier journeys, to collaboration on defence science and technology projects, the UK and India are elevating their partnership, bringing greater opportunities for their respective defence industries and Armed Forces.

<u>Speech: Justine Greening: education at</u> <u>the heart of our plan for Britain</u>

A United Kingdom that rises to the challenge

Thank you very much indeed Francis [Campbell, Vice Chancellor of St Mary's University] for that introduction. Good morning everyone. It's really a pleasure to be here today and I want to thank St Mary's University for welcoming us here today. It seemed like a great place to come, because not only is it a place that is training the teachers of the future, but researchers here have been doing important analysis of the educational outcomes of young people in our schools, especially those that come from families struggling to make ends meet. And that's particularly one of the things I want to talk about today.

But the backdrop to all of this is that this is a government that is responding to a fundamental truth. That our people have voted for change. They voted for a fairer society — one that works for everyone. Because I think too many of us felt that the link between the work they put in and the rewards they received was somehow weakening. Too many people felt that this country — their country — wasn't working for them.

This feeling didn't happen overnight. But I think the referendum was a catalyst — a moment of clarity for the country. And whatever you may think yourself, the bottom line is that the old status quo did not work for enough of our people. It wasn't sustainable. And that is why we need to change it.

Following that referendum, we are now months into a period of national change, as Britain leaves the European Union. And we will build a United Kingdom that rises to that challenge — but, most importantly, grasps the opportunities our future brings too. I believe we can be successful. I believe we will be successful. But it won't just happen. We need the plan and we need the means.

And the Prime Minister has set out our plan for Britain.

A strong economy — the foundation on which everything depends. Providing the careers, the opportunities, the products and services we need, the tax receipts that our public services rely on. And it is a strong economy. Our unemployment rate is now less than half that of the Eurozone area.

A global Britain — playing our full role on the international stage. Being a voice for the values that British people have fought and died for — even on our own soil, as we tragically saw a few weeks ago. The values of democracy, of equality, of the rule of law.

At home we want a united nation. Because we're a unique team, with no match anywhere in the world — something I have seen clearly as I've travelled all over that world during the last 4 years. The unique combination of our United Kingdom. The way it's led our country and our democracy. The way together we have adapted to change, to become greater than the sum of our parts — this is why we have succeeded. And this is part of why we will succeed in the future.

But the final part of the plan for Britain is a fairer society — a society based on merit. And delivering a fairer society surely must start with education and our schools — making sure that our children and young people can do their very best and reach their potential, wherever they're growing up. That's the means by which we build a better country. It's how we build a better Britain. In short, we are the means. Our country's people. Each and every one of us.

Some of the most vivid memories I have in life are about opportunities. Me in a telephone box in Devon. It looks pretty around. But it matters to me, that telephone box, because it's the telephone box I rang from to get my A level results. I screamed with delight when I heard that I'd got the results I needed. We went to the pub to celebrate. I knew it would open up the world to me. I believe we can build that system here.

Opportunity is about how we translate hope into something real — something concrete. So for me opportunity is the most precious commodity in this world. Our strong economy is vital, because it's the opportunity engine of our country. But we now truly need to make it a country where everyone has an equal shot at taking advantage of those opportunities being created. This is a government that wants more opportunity for more people — and more equality of opportunity. And that means unlocking our children's potential.

Now, I think back to those countries that I spent so much time visiting over recent years, the people I met and the talents I saw unlocked by education. And I think — no single country had it right actually. There isn't a country

out there that has found the formula to unlock every talent of every person. But if a country could do that — if it really could build an education system to realise the potential of every one of its people, if it had an economy and businesses that could fully harness that potential — then what a country it would be. It would be unbeatable. That's what this government wants for our country — and in doing so it will be a country that reflects the values of British people. And, I hope, a beacon to the rest of the world.

I believe we can build that education system that unlocks the talents of all our people here in Britain. We've got the right ingredients: expert teachers, determined to unlock every young person's potential. I have spent much time with them in recent months. A society that believes in fairness and businesses that now more than ever understand how education and skills drive growth. We can unleash the wealth of latent talent that we have on this island — and become a powerful, modern, confident economy. A country that works for everyone.

Our reforms have taken steps to improve quality and diversity

Our country has been on a long journey on education — not just on improving the quality of our schools, but on giving parents real choice where before there was none. When I was growing up there was no real choice at all. You got what you were given. I went to my local comprehensive school because everyone did, because everybody did. I went to x and y schools. And in this system some people got a good education. I was lucky — I had great teachers who taught me, encouraged me and inspired me. That got me to that red phone box in Devon years later. People never forget great teachers, because the impact they have on our lives goes beyond that of other people that we will go on to meet. But some people — and some places — have been left behind. The schools they went to and are going to weren't good enough. We can never accept the randomness of a postcode lottery in education if we are to succeed as a country.

That's why we will keep pursuing our ambitious reforms. On what children are taught, on making sure they are taught well, and on how schools provide them with the knowledge and skills they and our businesses need for success in modern Britain. That's why we're pursuing a new gold standard in curriculum and assessment, together with an expectation that the vast majority of young people will study the EBacc subjects — this is an academic core of subjects — that keep their options open for young people. And we are steadily strengthening the teaching profession with high-quality qualifications and standards, an increased focus on CPD of teachers supported by a new professional body — the College of Teaching — to bring the profession together.

We want all our children taught in good and outstanding schools. So we have an academies programme that hones in on inadequate and coasting schools — to ensure they improve. And our reforms are working — $1.8\,$ million more good and outstanding schools for children since 2010, $1.8\,$ million more children getting a better start and a better chance to realise their potential.

Created all over the country to benefit children from all backgrounds. And we're also continuing to introduce different and better options for parents too, because, overwhelmingly, we believe it is parents who are best placed to make the right decision for their child. More than this, we also believe that parents better able to get the right schools for their children is part of how we improve the system as a whole.

We want schools that work for everyone. And that is what we are already delivering. Yesterday's announcement of our latest wave of new free schools proves that. These are new schools which will be built across our country, creating the extra school places our children will need — but also, beyond that, a real choice, a real diversity of schools.

In the future we will have comprehensive schools and grammar schools. Schools which focus on maths, on music and other specialisms, and schools for young people who want to pursue and develop their technical talents. So this free schools programme is vital if we are to make sure that parents continue to have the education choices that they want for their children,

We need an education system that works for everyone, including ordinary working families

But we know that there is more to do - and alongside creating a real diversity of schools, we have rightly focused on the most disadvantaged children and young people. I believe all have a talent - the potential to succeed and have a great career. But look at the gap in attainment.

Less well-off children enter school behind their wealthier peers already.

And once at school they fall further behind — because they're less likely to go to a good school.

They're less likely to then go to university — and even if they get there, they go on to earn lower incomes than their advantaged peers, even if they're in the same top jobs.

Yet they are more likely to do further education — which we believe has been neglected and underfunded for decades.

So we should never accept an education system that is so tilted against the disadvantaged. So we remain absolutely committed to supporting these children and young people, not least with transformational long-term policies like the pupil premium, and opportunity areas to increase social mobility.

But we believe it's not just disadvantaged children and young people that our education system can deliver much more for. This government will not lose sight of other children, from ordinary working families. This government believes we have not done enough to support them — partly because they do not qualify under our existing measures of disadvantage. The danger is that they've ended up off the radar. But we are determined to also have them at the heart of our thinking. And at the heart of our plan for Britain.

The Prime Minister has been clear — if we are to build a country that works for everyone, we need to do more for young people from these families. Families on modest incomes, who are being let down by a shortage of good schools. Statistically, they are families that tend to live outside the inner cities — of course, it has been inner cities that have been the focus of many of our education initiatives — and it has been the inner cities that have commonly been the focus of education initiatives. Instead, they live in our suburbs and our coastal areas, mostly outside Greater London, in many towns in the North of England. But if these young people can do better, then our whole country will do better.

If these children received the same grades as their wealthier peers at the end of secondary school, then we'd have thousands more pupils better equipped to do well in later life. At primary school, we'd have thousands more reaching the expected standard in reading, writing and maths — gaining the knowledge and skills that privileged groups take for granted.

If the schools these children attended were as good as their wealthier peers, we'd have nearly 100,000 more outstanding school places for them.

And so, as well as our disadvantaged young people — those furthest away from the level playing field of opportunity — we need to help these children achieve their full potential too.

When I was growing up, there was a phrase I often heard: "make do". I absolutely hated that. I heard it, but I didn't want to just make do. I wanted more than that. Well, this is a government that believes that everyday ordinary working families shouldn't have to "make do". We believe they deserve better than that. Because ordinary working families are the backbone of our economy, of our country. They so often embody our national traits and values. Hugely generous. Fair by nature. Passionate about family, community and country. And — as I know from my own family in Rotherham — above all, hard working. Not working hard for recognition. But because of an instinctive pride in having independence — for the means to take care of your nearest and dearest. And a cast-iron commitment to do whatever you can do to make sure that the prospects of our future generations are brighter than your own. That's what matters.

These families work hard, and sometimes — as I know from my own childhood — there is so much 'stuff' that needs to be done, they don't have time to ask why there isn't more help — there isn't time to have a say about what should be better. My earliest memories of politics are of my Dad shouting at the TV when the news was on — that was him having his say. But, do you know what? These families shouldn't have to grow sharp elbows to get the public services they deserve — from the country that they support and serve day to day. This government knows that. This government knows that we need to repair the link between hard work these families put in and the rewards they receive — we want to build a fairer society for them. That's the national change that we will pursue as Britain leaves the European Union. That's part of the plan for Britain.

What gets measured gets done

But when it comes to their children, we currently don't have a way to identify them within our education system — and to track whether they have access to good school places or have good educational outcomes. We don't have the nuts and bolts — the information — we need to make sure we can be a government for these families. There's an old adage — what gets measured gets done. And this government is focused on getting things done. So yesterday, my department launched a technical consultation about how we can systematically understand a wider — but still battling — group of people. Where they are and how they do.

To be clear, this isn't about creating brand-new labels for our families and our children. It isn't about singling out some for support — whilst leaving others alone. Because we know families are different, not just materially and financially, but in the way they identify themselves — in their own perceptions. But we do want to start to provide a clearer analysis of the situation. Of how these children of ordinary working people are faring in our education system. And for measuring how our wider reforms can do better for these families — and so better for the country.

These families face day-to-day challenges. All the children in these families will have talent. I believe talent is spread evenly across our country. No one area, or group, has a monopoly on this country's talent. But you wouldn't know that from looking at our education results. Nearly a million young people still attend inadequate schools or schools that require improvement. This represents a million young people who still don't have the same opportunity to find their talent and do as well as their counterparts do in better schools. And children from ordinary working families are more likely to be amongst this million children.

More schools that work for everyone

Fundamentally, these children need more good schools. That will be at the heart of my forthcoming white paper — 'schools that work for everyone' — for the first time we want to properly knit together the different parts of our education system, so its constituent parts can work together to raise attainment as a whole, collectively. We believe that universities, independent schools and faith schools can have a real role in creating better options for parents. And I believe that selection — in new 21st-century state grammar schools — will add to the options available to young people, to truly help make the most of their talents.

I don't accept the arguments from those who critique grammars and selection whilst simultaneously ignoring the views of parents. On the one hand, they call for no new grammar schools, but on the other, they have nothing to say about the grammars we do have. And they certainly aren't listening to the choices of parents, when we know how oversubscribed grammars are. We are listening. Many parents — from ordinary backgrounds — believe in the chance to send their children to a grammar school. That's the kind of school that they think suits their child. So they get a great start. We want parents to

make the right choice for their child. So we need a diverse range of schools to cater for the needs and talents of all children. Because you don't make this country better by taking away opportunities from children that deserve them. You do the opposite. You level up. You extend opportunities to those that haven't got them. That's why this government believes it must be parents and communities who have the final say on whether to have a grammar school in their area.

And grammar schools should not just be for one better-off group in society to attend. We want to see more children from disadvantaged families getting into grammars — that's absolutely vital. I welcome that many grammar schools are now changing their admissions code to give a priority of places to these children — I want all of them to follow this example. We certainly will not lose sight of the fact that we want grammars to achieve more for disadvantaged children.

But we also shouldn't lose sight of the fact that many young people from an ordinary working-class background already attend our existing grammar schools. In fact, as our technical consultation shows, it's already the same proportion of them that attend non-selective schools. It reinforces that ordinary working families do value this choice of education for their children. Grammars do work for other groups in our society, not just the wealthy. And so, the new schools that we will create will support young people from every background, not the privileged few. Young people on free schools meals — those eligible for pupil premium. Young people from ordinary working families that are struggling to get by. I want these new schools to work for everyone. This will be a new model of grammars, truly open to all we will insist on that. And it will reflect the choices of local parents and communities. And we will ensure they support and partner with other schools in their communities — reaching out and playing a role in lifting standards well beyond their own school gates. Just as we want our universities and our independent schools to provide even greater support and partnership in the communities that they are part of too. That is how we build capacity through our whole school system.

Because we should never accept that education is a zero-sum game. Great heads, great teachers and great schools can and are raising performance for the whole community — not just their own schools — by sharing expertise and providing support, so young people in all schools can benefit from a stronger, closer-knit education system. And young people from all schools can have a good education, with an academic core, to help unlock their talents.

There is then space for everyone to succeed in this system. And this is not our whole education approach by any means. We are reforming education post-16 by lifting the cap on university places. And with the help of top employers we are reforming our technical education — injecting investment, standards and quality — so that young people who are technically gifted have a world-class route to a great career. That's why the CBI called our March budget "a breakthrough budget for skills".

In Britain there will always be room for talent. Unlocking talent is how we build all of our futures. And we will build an education system that unlocks

that talent in every one of our young people.

A country that works for everyone

This is a bold plan for transforming education in Britain. Everyone needs to play their part. Not just our education sector — our teachers, school leaders, lecturers. Our schools and universities. But also our employers, top businesses. This government.

This is not an easy mission. But the potential gains are huge — for young people and for Britain. And if we unlocked the talent of every young person, it would have a huge impact on productivity and the economy.

That's why education is such a crucial part of our industrial strategy.

It's why education is at the heart of our plan for Britain.

A true meritocracy. Opportunity as the glue that brings the country together. A strong, modern economy facing out to the world. A global Britain that lives up to its values.

Because, in spite of their circumstances, everyone has a talent. And when we recognise the potential of every person, we recognise the potential of our country. And when we can finally capitalise on every talent, Britain really will be a country that works for everyone.

Thank you.

News story: Holocaust memorial designs exhibition in Wales

Visit the exhibition of shortlisted designs for the National Holocaust Memorial at the Wales Millennium Centre until 21 April 2017.

An exhibition of the shortlisted designs for a <u>National Holocaust Memorial</u> and education centre is on display in the <u>Wales Millennium Centre</u> from Friday 8 April until Friday 21 April 2017.

The new National Holocaust Memorial and accompanying education centre will stand in Victoria Tower Gardens in Westminster, London. This striking new structure will honour victims and survivors of Nazi persecution and will act as a national voice against hatred in our world today. People in Wales can have their say on the designs and how to make sure those who live further away from the memorial's physical location in London can benefit from it.

The <u>international design competition</u> sought to harness the very best architectural talent to create an emotionally powerful and sensitively designed memorial. 92 design teams expressed an interest in the project, with a <u>shortlist of 10</u> invited to submit concept designs on display as part of this exhibition.

Consultation with the public in Wales, those working in the field of Holocaust remembrance and education, as well as technical experts will play a crucial role in informing the final decision of the jury. Visitors are invited to give their views as part of the exhibition.

You can also view the 10 shortlisted designs and submit your feedback.

Speech: Sovereign's Parade, April 2017: Prime Minister's speech

It is a tremendous honour to represent Her Majesty the Queen at this Sovereign's Parade — and for Philip and me to be able to share this very special day with you and all your families.

For over 2 centuries, Sandhurst has been the ultimate training ground for the best of the best — preparing the future leaders of our armed forces — and those of many of our allies around the world.

And that is what you are: the best of the best.

For graduating today are 163 of Britain's finest officer cadets — and 27 of the finest from 14 countries — stretching from Ukraine to Ghana, and from Malaysia to the United States of America.

Indeed for those of you who came to Britain for the first time, I have to admit we could have given you a warmer welcome than 44 weeks swimming in the coldest waters, hiking across the Black Mountains, conducting live fire exercises in Bavaria and completing the most gruelling and demanding course that any officer cadet could ever have to endure.

But the fact you all came through it is testament to your courage and resilience. So you and your families should be exceptionally proud of everything you have achieved.

We should also pay tribute to the outstanding instructors and staff of the academy who have educated and trained you, and prepared you for this very special day.

As you follow in the footsteps of generations of great military leaders, it is right of course that some things have changed since those first officer

cadets passed out of Sandhurst and went on to the Battle of Waterloo.

For example, 2 hundred years ago there would not have been any female cadets among your number. But among today's cohort is the first ever Bahraini woman to graduate — the grand-daughter of Bahrain's Prime Minister, His Royal Highness Sheikh Khalifa, who is here with us today.

And also a constituent of mine who will be the first ever female officer to serve in the Royal Tank Regiment — a direct result of the decision to enable women to serve in the combat arms — something of which we should all be incredibly proud.

The world into which you all now enter is also very different from that which confronted many of your predecessors. The threats we face today are more complex than ever before. And the missions that you will be asked to undertake will be similarly complex.

But for all the differences of the modern world, I believe that 3 tenets endure.

The first is the vital importance of our armed forces.

Whether it is the Royal Air Force flying missions against Daesh over the skies of Syria and Iraq, the Royal Navy protecting our sea lanes in the Gulf, or the British Army playing a leading role in UN peacekeeping missions in Somalia and South Sudan, our military hard power is fundamental to keeping our people safe.

That is why in Britain we will continue to meet our NATO commitment to invest 2% of our GDP in our armed forces and we will continue to honour the <u>military covenant</u> — doing everything possible to support you and your families at every stage of your career.

Just last week I was in Jordan seeing the work British forces are doing right now to train the Jordanian military so that they can secure their borders against the threat of Daesh from Syria. While last year I met soldiers on Salisbury Plain who were prepared for deployment as part of NATO's high readiness forces.

And I can tell you that nothing fills me with more admiration and gratitude than the exceptional commitment of our armed forces — and their families, who are such a critical part of that sacrifice and service to our country.

So as Prime Minister I want to say very clearly on behalf of the whole country — we will always stand proudly behind you.

The second tenet is the importance of working closely with our allies.

In a world in which many threats to our security no longer recognise traditional geographical borders, our ability to keep our people safe is directly related to the strength of the alliances that we have formed across the world.

As Britain leaves the European Union, I have been clear that I want us to build a new deep and special partnership between Britain and the European Union — a partnership of values, interests and co-operation in areas such as security. So we will play our part to ensure that Europe is able to project its values and defend itself from security threats.

At the same time I want us to become a truly global Britain — going out into the world to build relationships with old friends and new allies alike.

The friendships you have made during your time here will provide the foundations on which many of these crucial alliances will be sustained — and they are fundamentally important to our shared future.

The third tenet is the critical importance of the character and leadership skills that you have developed at Sandhurst. For in the end, the success of our armed forces depends on the people in them.

It was that character and leadership that led a former Sandhurst graduate, the now retired Captain Michael Crofts, to act with such bravery tending to the victims at the scene of the appalling terrorist attack in Westminster last month. And it is that character and leadership that we have seen time and again, on every battlefield and in every conflict where graduates of the Royal Military Academy Sandhurst have led their fellow men and women to risk their lives in the service of others.

Military capability and tactical brilliance will always be essential but they will not alone suffice.

For you must also remain true to the values that you have learnt — responsibility, community and fairness together with duty, selflessness and social consciousness — values that define the greatest leaders.

So as you go on from here, take pride in all you have achieved — and take strength from the friendships you have built and from the love and support of your families.

But above all, as you march up the steps from this famous square, take confidence from the values that you hold, remain humble about the trust that will be placed in you; and resolve to live by the motto of this great academy — 'Serve To Lead'.